Weekly ReCAP for July 7, 2017
__________________________
Next CPC meeting July 10, 2017, 1:30 – 4 p.m., San Andreas Main Library.

__________________________________________________________________

Save this date: CAP/CPC Fundraiser at Mokelumne Hill on September 23.

Items needed for silent auction.  Bring items to CPC July and August meetings or contact Joyce Techel for pickup.  (Phone 772-1463)
___________________________________________________________________
July 11 BOS meeting agenda https://calaverascountyca.iqm2.com//Citizens/detail_meeting.aspx?ID=2023 
______________________________________________________________________________
July 13 PC meeting –no agenda available at this time.
______________________________________________________________________________

Foothill Conservancy Moke River Raft Trips available:

	
Seats still available to raft the Mokelumne with O.A.R.S. on July 16 at 4:00 pm
O.A.R.S. of Angels Camp will again offer Foothill Conservancy benefit raft trips on the Mokelumne River in July. Don't miss this opportunity to take your whole family down our special local river with professional guides and equipment! See our website for more information and a registration link. We also have a waiting list for the full trips in case anyone cancels. You can get on it by sending us an e-mail.


______________________________________________________________________________
(Thanks for sending this, Muriel.)
 

http://www.cannalawblog.com/breaking-news-california-passes-sb-94-regulating-medicinal-and-adult-use-cannabis/
 

BREAKING NEWS: California Passes SB 94 Regulating Medicinal and Adult Use Cannabis
By Alison Malsbury on  June 15, 2017
POSTED IN CALIFORNIA, LICENSING
 

The California Legislature today passed Senate Bill 94, which effectively repeals the Medical Cannabis Regulation and Safety Act (“MCRSA”) and incorporates certain provisions of the MCRSA in the licensing provisions of the Control, Regulate, and Tax Adult Use of Marijuana Act (“AUMA” aka Proposition 64). As we’ve covered extensively, draft rulesfor the MCRSA dropped in late April, but speculation has been rampant that the state would integrate the rules for both medicinal cannabis (MCRSA) and adult use cannabis (AUMA). SB 94 does just that by creating the Medicinal and Adult-Use Cannabis Regulation and Safety Act (“MAUCRSA”).
Here are 10 of the most important highlights of today’s bill:
1. The governing bureau will now be the Bureau of Cannabis Control (“the Bureau”).
2. The types of licenses available for commercial adult-use cannabis activity and commercial medicinal cannabis activity will be the same. The licenses available under both the MCRSA and the AUMA will continue to be available for both kinds of activity, and for specialty cottage cultivation licenses and microbusiness licenses, and, commencing on January 1, 2023, licenses for large outdoor, indoor, and mixed-light cultivation will also be available for both medicinal and adult-use cannabis activity.
3. Producing dispensary and transporter licenses will not be available.
4. Quality assurance, inspection, and testing requirements of cannabis and cannabis products prior to retail sale will change. Distributors will be required to store cannabis batches on their premises during testing, testing lab employees will be required to obtain samples for testing and transport those samples to testing labs, and distributors will be required to conduct a quality assurance review to ensure compliance with labeling and packing requirements, among other things.
5. Though the MCRSA limited the combinations of medicinal cannabis licenses a person may hold until January 1, 2026, the MAUCRSA will not apply these limits (other than that testing laboratory licensees are prohibited from obtaining licenses to engage in any other commercial cannabis activity);
6. The residency requirements of the AUMA are repealed. In other words, out of staters and even residents of other countries can freely participate.
7. Additional advertising requirements, including regulation of online advertising and the creation of a universal symbol for edible cannabis products will be implemented.
8. The cannabis excise tax will be measured by the average market price (as defined) of the retail sale, instead of by the gross receipts of the retail sale.
9. Applicants for cultivation licenses will need to identify the source of water supply.
10. The Bureau will no longer have the authority to regulate and control industrial hemp.
The above is only a rough summary of the new legislation. We will be breaking down the details in the coming days so stay tuned.
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

FYI, you may find the text of SB94 here: https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180SB94.    Mz
______________________________________________________________________________
DELTA NEWS
JUNE 29, 2017 1:42 PM
Groups file first legal challenges in Delta tunnels fight

BY RYAN SABALOW

rsabalow@sacbee.com
http://www.sacbee.com/news/state/california/water-and-drought/delta/article158897079.html 
______________________________________________________________________________
WATER & DROUGHT
JUNE 30, 2017 4:00 AM
How climate change could threaten the water supply for millions of Californians

BY DALE KASLER AND RYAN SABALOW

dkasler@sacbee.com
http://www.sacbee.com/news/state/california/water-and-drought/article158679214.html 
______________________________________________________________________________

After the Drought: What about the Trees?

07/02/2017 9:00 am PST
434
Rebecca Miller-Cripps, UCCE Master Gardener of Tuolumne

It’s a time of interesting contrasts. We’ve recently survived a sweltering heat wave. At the same time, some of our local mountain passes are still closed due to deep snow and road damage from heavier-than-usual winter storms. The drought is officially over; waterfalls are gushing. Water is running everywhere in the high country and we are warned about unsafe conditions near rivers from fast-flowing cold water. So, what about the trees? Are they now safe from the intense die-off event we’ve witnessed in the last few years?

According to the Stanislaus National Forest – Tree Mortality Fact Sheet, Tuolumne County has lost an estimated 7,679,000 trees with over 6 million dying in 2016 alone. It also warns that, “Trees will continue to die throughout California despite the winter 2016/2017 precipitation. Typically, it takes one to three years after an above-normal precipitation year before trees regain their natural defenses against bark beetles.”

The Western Pine Beetle that took advantage of our recent drought is a natural part of the conifer forest environment in California. And it is highly adapted to the “right” conditions. According to Beverly Bulaon, Forest Health Specialist and entomologist for U.S .Forest Service Region 5, the Western Pine Beetle adult can start flying after a week of 65-degree days. With previous years’ warm temperatures in January and February, adults could start looking for a place to lay eggs in the late winter and early spring. Temperatures never get cold enough in the Sierra Nevada foothills to kill over-wintering pine beetles and they can reproduce three generations in one year! The U.S. Forest Service offers an excellent publication about our Western conifers and the beetles that attack them, “Bark Beetles in California Conifers: Are Your Trees Susceptible? https://www.fs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE_DOCUMENTS/stelprdb5384837.pdf
Once bark beetles have successfully invaded a tree, there is little you can do. However, there is much that can be done to maintain the health of existing trees to help them repel bark beetle attacks. According to Susie Kocher, UC Cooperative Extension Forestry Adviser, part of the reason for the massive tree die-off is that we have exceeded the carrying capacity of the landscape. Thinning tree stands increases each remaining tree’s access to available resources such as light, water and air movement.

If you have incense cedars on your property, it may be comforting to know that they are not easy prey to bark beetles. Ones that died probably succumbed to lack of water from the drought. According to Kocher incense cedars can “hang” (continue living) and recover even though they have very little foliage remaining. If you have a stand of incense cedars with blackened trunks (trees look fire-singed), it’s an indication that they need thinning. The black pigment is a sooty mold that grows on the “honeydew” excreted by a type of scale that lives on incense cedars. The presence of the scale, the honeydew and the black sooty mold is an indication of overcrowding and a lack of air circulation.

Another thing you can do to increase the health of your landscape is to give things time to recover. If you have lost trees to the drought or to pine beetle, don’t be in a hurry to replant. Assess the new growth that’s already occurring on your property. For example, at a recent “train-the-trainer” workshop hosted for Master Gardeners by the University of California Cooperative Extension Central Sierra in Tuolumne County, attendees on a field trip found baby incense cedars growing into the space vacated by downed Ponderosa pines. There were also a few baby pines and some oak youngsters. These can be nurtured and thinned to healthy spacing.

Should you water landscape trees? If you have a large specimen tree that is valuable to you, by all means provide it with some supplemental water during a hot, droughty year. For Ponderosa pines, the supplemental water needs to be applied during the spring – by late summer they are already in conservation mode. A specimen oak tree can accept a deep watering once a month during July, August and September to help it fight off drought stress. It isn’t practical to water trees growing in a more forested landscape.

Rebecca Miller-Cripps is a University of California Cooperative Extension Master Gardener of Tuolumne County and attended the “Replanting after the Trees Die” workshop hosted by UCCE.
____________________________________________________________________________

Tuolumne woman’s artifact sheds new light on prehistoric technology

Alex MacLean / Union Democrat / June 30, 2017

A Tuolumne woman’s childhood discovery of an artifact near Twain Harte is shaking up traditional scientific understanding of primitive technology used by prehistoric humans who inhabited the area 11,000-plus years ago. 
Laurie Sylwester was 13 years old on Aug. 26, 1969, when she says a dream led her to a creek near the organic farm where she was raised in Twain Harte.

Sylwester said she saw what looked like the tip of an arrowhead protruding about a quarter-inch out of blue clay.

Although she had collected many arrowheads from the area, she felt there was something special about this one and wrote down the location and date of her find when she returned home with it.

“This one was personally significant to me because I had a dream that directed me to it,” said Sylwester, now 61. “I was its caretaker, and someday someone would be able to unfold the story behind it.”

Nearly 47 years later, researchers published a report that does just that.

The report, published online Wednesday in the academic journal “PaleoAmerica,” found that the Clovis point discovered by Sylwester dates back to between 11,400 and 11,900 years ago.

According to the report’s lead author, Michael J. Moratto, the discovery proves that the early humans who lived along the West Coast used such technology hundreds of years longer than previously thought.

Previous scientific understanding based on thousands of other Clovis points found throughout North America was that the use of such technology lasted from between 13,400 and 12,700 years ago, prior to the ending of the Ice Age 11,700 years ago and beginning of the modern climatic era known as the Holocene.

The Clovis people, named after Clovis, New Mexico, because of stone tools found there in the early 20th century, were a prehistoric Paleo-Indian culture believed to be among the earliest people living in North America.

“Traditional knowledge has been that the Clovis people were big-game hunters and hunted mastodons, mammoths, and other giant animals that are now extinct,” said Moratto, principal archaeologist for Applied EarthWorks Inc. in Westlake Village. “The interesting thing is when you look at a Clovis point like the one in Twain Harte and demonstrate that it’s not 13,000 years old, and it’s not even from the Ice Age, that shows people were using them after the megafauna (i.e. mammoths, giant sloths, mastodons) became extinct.”

That means the Clovis people who were using the spearhead like the one found by Sylwester were likely hunting more modern animals that we are accustomed to today, such as deer, elk and antelope, according to Moratto.

Moratto said the idea that humans inhabited areas like Twain Harte such a long time ago isn’t a new discovery, and there’s evidence of people living along the West Coast at least 14,000 years ago. There have also been at least eight or nine Clovis points found in different parts of the Sierra Nevada, including another near Twain Harte about nine years after Sylwester’s discovery.

However, the second Clovis point found near Twain Harte and many others throughout California can’t be accurately dated because they were found on the ground’s surface as opposed to Sylwester’s that was buried in the soil and clay.

Clovis points have been found in every state in the U.S., every province of Canada, and states in Mexico south to Guatemala. Moratto said the largest concentration of such tools in the U.S. have been found in the south and southeast, all of which that have been dated are older than Sylwester’s find.

While there’s a raging debate in scientific circles over whether the megafauna in North America went extinct due to overhunting by humans or environmental changes such as warming in the atmosphere, Moratto said that Sylwester’s Clovis point doesn’t shed any new light on that because it wasn’t found near any animal remains and likely came after the extinction.

It’s unknown how the point became imbedded in blue clay vertically, but it was possibly attached to a spear or dart that was stabbed in the pond bed.

“But why?,” the report asks. “And why was the projectile not retrieved by its owner? These are open questions,” adding that there was no other archaeological evidence that the site was a place where people had settled.

To determine the age, the scientists used a method called carbon dating on samples of earth collected where the Clovis point was imbedded as well as above and below it.

Jeff Tolhurst, a geologist who teaches at Columbia College, said he was interested in the report’s findings on what the area was like in terms of climate and biology 11,000-plus years ago based on pollen collected in the layers of soil and clay.

“One thing that kind of jumps out at me is that a pine tree pollinates through the air, so it sprays yellow pollen that gets all over our cars They didn’t find tons of pine pollen, mostly it was wetland pollen in there,” Tolhurst said. “It was probably a cooler, wetter area back then, you wouldn’t have these summers that you have now.”

For an ancient-art history buff like Sylwester, the opportunity to contribute to the understanding of early human cultures is a special one.

Sylwester said she kept the discovery mostly a secret for decades because she was afraid she would have to give it back. She grew up in Twain Harte and would frequently go hiking to search for artifacts in the woods around her home.

“When we weren’t working on our organic farm, I was out exploring and hiking and knew every inch of the land within a mile or so around us,” Sylwester said.

The research into the Clovis point began after she told her friend, anthropologist Shelly Davis-King, about the artifact in 2011.

Davis-King reached out to Moratto who confirmed it was a Clovis point and “things moved rapidly forward from there,” Sylwester recalled.

Sylwester showed the team where she had found the Clovis point and they conducted two separate digs between 2011 and 2014, which she got to witness and provide input over that’s included in the report.

Moratto said the process of completing the report took six years because they had to chip away at it when not doing regular contract work to pay the bills. He lived in Sonora from 1979 through the 1980s while directing the final phase of the New Melones Dam project. 
Davis-King, principal anthropologist at Davis-King and Associates in Standard, said one of the reasons she got involved was because it’s significant for there to be two Clovis points found in Tuolumne County within about a mile of each other.

The find can also help provide clues about the movement of the people in the area at the time, Davis-King said. While the point is made out of greenstone that isn’t found in Tuolumne County, she said it’s remarkably similar to that from the Farmington area of Stanislaus County.

“Anytime I can put Tuolumne County on the map, I’m glad to do it,” said Davis-King. “All of us did this research report as a volunteer effort because we thought it was significant enough that it needed to be published in a place for people to have the data.”

Other contributors to the report are listed as: Owen K. Davis, professor emeritus in the Department of Geosciences at the University of Arizona in Tucson, Arizona; Jack Meyer, senior geoarchaeologist and geoarchaeology director at Far Western Anthropological Research Group Inc. in Davis; and Jeff Rosenthal, principal at Far Western Anthropological Research Group Inc.

“I love the fact that it’s a piece of evidence that many different types of sciences can look at and tell us more about the land we walk on everyday,” Sylwester said. “This is my home, I love it, and I want to learn more.”

_____________________________________________________________________________

Ebbetts Pass officially opens

 Enterprise Report / Jun 30, 2017 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

The winter snow and debris that has plugged Ebbetts Pass has been cleared and the roadway will be open to the public at 1 p.m., Friday, June 30, according to the California Department of Transportation.

At 8,730 feet, Ebbetts Pass is one of the highest passes in the Sierra. According to Caltrans, this is the latest recorded opening of Ebbetts Pass in its history and only the third time in its history that it has been opened after Memorial Day. The latest opening was May 26, 1942, when the Sierra was deep in the throngs of World War II.

Travelers should be aware that there are minimal services available, and phone reception is limited along the higher elevations of the pass. Gasoline can be purchased in Bear Valley on the west side and in Markleeville on the east side of the pass. Visitors are also advised to have a gas tank and to carry extra food, water and clothing to be prepared for emergencies.

For maps and visitors information, visit the Calaveras County Visitors Bureau in Angels Camp or the Alpine County Visitor’s Bureau in Markleeville. The latest highway information is available at 800-427-7623.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Leaders mull start date for construction of new jail

Alex MacLean / Union Democrat / July 3, 2017

The Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors will consider approving a timeline to begin construction later this year on a new $40 million jail at a meeting scheduled for 9 a.m. Wednesday.

County staff is seeking direction from the board on whether to begin accepting bids for the project from construction contractors as currently scheduled on Aug. 1, or wait until spring. Due the July 4 holiday, the board’s regularly scheduled meeting on the first Tuesday of the month was rescheduled to Wednesday.

A memo to the board from Deputy County Administrator Maureen Frank stated the concern over starting this year surrounds rough grading at the site that would occur in late fall and coincide with the beginning of the rainy season.

Rain delay is cited as the biggest concern over starting the project late in the year because there is no way to predict whether the weather will be extremely wet or extremely dry.

However, the county has included 90 days in the proposed contract that the contractor wouldn’t be paid for rain delays over the 18-month construction schedule. That’s 70 days more than the contract for the 14 months of construction on the Mother Lode Regional Juvenile Detention Facility that opened for business in April.

County staff is ultimately advising the board to begin the project this year. Construction on the new jail would be scheduled to begin Nov. 27 if the board chooses to move forward with the bidding process at the start of next month.

Most of the money for the jail comes from two separate state grants the county received that are worth a combined $33 million. The county will be required to make up the difference for the $39 million estimated cost to construct the facility, as well as infrastructure and utilities needed to serve the site.

At a meeting June 20, the board approved taking $2.9 million from the county’s Post-Retirement Insurance Fund to cover some of the $14.4 million in loans the county will need over the next three years to pay for completing the jail and related infrastructure at the Law and Justice Center campus off Old Wards Ferry Road in Sonora.

Frank’s memo stated that Tom Russell, of Moss Construction Management, advised the county that the project’s cost could escalate by as much as $500,000 if the start of construction was delayed until next year.

The new jail would have 230 beds, 14 more than was originally proposed before final plans and designs were submitted to the state last year. That would also be 83 more than the current jail on Yaney Avenue that can house a maximum of 147 inmates.

For years, the county has been slammed by the Tuolumne County Civil Grand Jury for the current jail being antiquated, cramped, and an increasing danger to both staff and inmates.

The jail was completed in 1961 and has undergone multiple renovations. However, it has no more room to expand because it’s bounded to the west by a historic Jewish cemetery that’s one of the oldest in the western U.S., to the north and south by residential homes and to the east by Lower Sunset Drive.

There is also no way to add floors because it’s already reached the maximum height for building allowed by the City of Sonora.

The memo stated the average daily cost per inmate at the new jail would be about $101, which is $34 less per inmate than the current one. However, the memo stated the overall cost to operate would increase from about $7.1 million to about $8.3 million.

There are 41 Sheriff’s jail deputies, including a lieutenant, and seven clerks who work in shifts around the clock at the current jail. Due to the additional inmates, state law will require the Sheriff’s Office to hire two new deputies and six additional clerks to staff the new jail.

Sheriff Jim Mele noted the single largest cost increase would be for inmate medical care, which is expected to increase nearly $600,000 per year.

“I can’t control medical costs,” said Mele. “Those are mandated services that need to be provided.”

Mele said he wanted to put together the report on the anticipated costs before moving forward with construction so that none of the supervisors or public felt taken off guard when the costs came up in future budgets.

During the latest budget cycle, the county had to cut three employees, funding to the library system, and a position in the Recreation Department that oversaw the summer sports camps due to revenues not keeping up with rising costs.

One of the additional costs included operating the new juvenile hall that was higher than originally estimated prior to construction, even with staffing to fill 10 of the total 30 beds at the facility.

Mele said the new jail would likely take a little while to fill after it opens, but analysis found that the county currently has a need for about 260 beds.

Another reason more space is needed is due to the 2011 Public Safety Realignment Act, also known as AB 109, that was intended to help the state comply with a federal court’s order to reduce the number of people in its overcrowded prisons.

County jails that previously only housed inmates for up to a year, like the county’s, are now housing more serious offenders for multiple years as a result. Mele said the current jail has inmates serving sentences of two to six or more years.

“This new jail is bare bones. It’s no Taj Mahal,” Mele said. “It’s just to get us by for what we need.”

Another issue is the increasing danger at the overcrowded, outdated jail on Yaney Avenue that could become a greater liability for the county. In 2014, an inmate slashed a jail deputy in the face with a razor while being escorted from the showers to his cell.

Mele said it’s difficult to quantify how much the potential threat of lawsuits related to the jail could cost the county in the future, or how much it would cost if the state were to shut down the facility and force the county to contract for jail beds elsewhere.

“This facility is not a facility of, ‘Boy it sure would be nice to have.’ This is a facility of necessity,” Mele said. “I’m trying to be completely transparent with my numbers to the board and to the public.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Brown Announces California Will Host Global Climate Action Summit

07/06/2017 3:03 pm PST
573
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sacramento, CA – As momentum to combat global climate change continues to build in other parts of the world, Governor Jerry Brown shares plans to host an international summit in San Francisco next September.

Brown aired the news today, the day before the G20 Summit where President Donald Trump will be in attendance. Brown, speaking via video message at the end of the Global Citizen Festival in Hamburg, Germany that he was there to support, stated, “President Trump is trying to get out of the Paris Agreement, but he doesn’t speak for the rest of America. We in California and in states all across America believe it’s time to act, it’s time to join together and that’s why at this Climate Action Summit we’re going to get it done.”

According to the Governor’s Office, Brown’s announcement comes after months of discussions with Christiana Figueres, formerly the Executive Secretary of the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change. Now an international climate action organizer and activist she encouraged Brown to host a directly supportive follow up event following the successes of the UN Climate Change Conference.
Representatives from other subnational governments along with a spectrum of other global stakeholders will likely attend the summit, which will highlight innovations, economic and environmental transitions already underway while seeking deeper commitments from all parties as well as national governments.

Brown made it clear in his invitation to the public that he hopes to draw broad participation in a global effort to, as he describes it, roll back the forces of carbonization and combat the existential threat of climate change. “Come join us – entrepreneurs, singers, musicians, mathematicians, professors, students – we need people that represent the whole world because this is about the whole world and the people who live here. We have to do something and we can do it.”

_____________________________________________________________________________

Amador Grand Jury investigates collusion between officials, nonprofit
Alex MacLean /

The Union Democrat/ July 6, 2017

A report recently released by the Amador County Grand Jury looks into allegations that government officials in 2014 helped to unfairly tip the scales in favor of a nonprofit organization that was competing for contracts previously held by the Amador-Tuolumne Community Action Agency.

The investigation stemmed from a complaint the jury received in October 2014 that alleged potential collusion between the county and Nexus Youth and Family Services, a nonprofit launched by former ATCAA employees, to take away contracts from ATCAA.

ATCAA is a joint-powers authority formed by Amador and Tuolumne counties in 1981 as an umbrella agency to provide a wide variety of social services, such as the Head Start program for preschoolers, homeless assistance, senior in-home care services and a food bank in Jamestown.

Nine contracts with Amador County held by ATCAA, including five behavioral-health services contracts and four social services programs, all unexpectedly came up for renewal in April 2014 and advertised by the county through a “request for proposals,” or an RFP.

Notification of the RFP’s release was emailed to eight organizations, including ATCAA. However the report stated ATCAA was the only one identified by the jury in which the notice was sent to lower-level employees — both of whom left soon after to form Nexus — as opposed to the agency’s executive director at the time.

“Leaving the Executive Director of ATCAA off of the list, and only including the two key persons who they knew were betraying ATCAA management from within to form their own company, strongly supports the allegations that there was a cooperative effort to give Nexus principals an unfair advantage to take ATCAA’s contracts,” the jury stated in its report.

The Amador County Health and Human Services Director at the time, whose name was not specified in the report, previously worked as the county’s social services director in early 2012 when ATCAA had an issue with one of its employees.

According to the report, the HHS director became frustrated with the matter and received second and third hand information about it from one of the employees who later went on to join Nexus. Though the matter was resolved internally, the HHS Director blamed the agency for being named in civil litigation related to it.

“This paradigm of secondhand information forms the wedge that began a split from within ATCAA,” the report stated.

In January, one of the ATCAA employees who would later go on to help form Nexus sent an email list to the HHS Director of contracts the new organization would be able to handle while still working for ATCAA.

The jury obtained a February 2014 email from the HHS Director to the Amador County General Services Administration Director that stated: “I have not gone through any significant RFP so this is kind of new for me. Do we need to put other contracts up for RFP also due to any concern about how it looks to only do ATCAA contracts or is that not an issue?”

Some of the findings in the jury’s report included that personal relationships between the Amador County officials and principals of Nexus led to favoritism, the HHS Director selected the nine contracts that were “cherry picked” by Nexus’ staff, and the HHS Director did not recuse himself from the evaluation process for the contracts until after making changes that benefitted Nexus.

The report also makes 14 recommendations on ways to prevent conflicts of interest in the contract process.

Raj Rambob said he became the executive director of ATCAA in January following the retirement of longtime ATCAA Executive Director Shelly Hance, whom he praised for her handling of the situation detailed in the report.

“Any loss of any contract results in a financial loss of course at every level, from administration to direct services,” Rambob said. “The past executive director Shelly Hance stayed remarkably and honorably focused on providing those services and, from what I understand, they were continued without much interruption and are continuing today.”

Rambob said ATCAA would “certainly” be open to administer the services previously provided to Amador County if the contracts were put out for bid again in the future.

Amador County Administrator Chuck Iley did not return a request for comment Thursday.

Tuolumne County Supervisor Karl Rodefer, who serves on ATCAA’s Board of Directors, said he didn’t feel comfortable commenting on the jury’s report, but he’s interested to see how the Amador County Board of Supervisors addresses the situation.

“I thought it was a pretty harsh indictment of their staff, and I’m just going to be very interested in what the outcome of that is,” Rodefer said. “I was disappointed in what was going on then and remain disappointed, but I’ll wait and see how things shake out.”
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____________________________________________________________________________

Grand jury takes aim at IT department, other public agencies

Alex MacLean / The Union Democrat / July 6, 2017

The Tuolumne County Information Technology Department is understaffed, underfunded, and lacks appropriate security measures, policies and procedures to protect sensitive data and computer equipment, according to the findings of an investigation by the 2016-17 Tuolumne County Grand Jury.

In a 157-page report released to the public Thursday, the jury also detailed investigations it conducted over the past year into Sierra Conservation Center in Jamestown, Tuolumne County Jail, Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors, Groveland Community Services District, Tuolumne County Fire Department, and Tuolumne County Library.

This year’s jury consisted of 19 members who interviewed more than 75 people while conducting the investigations. The jury is required to inspect any jail or state prison within the county, but then is free to look into complaints received about other public entities.

The jury evaluates a public agency’s procedures, methods and systems and makes recommendations for improvements based upon its findings.

Any agency investigated by the jury doesn’t have to implement the recommendations made in the annual report, but they are required by California law to submit responses to each within 90 days of the report’s publication.

Here are summaries of the report’s highlights:

IT Department
The county’s IT Department received the most ink of any other entity investigated in this year’s report.

Over the course of 40 pages, the jury painted a picture of a department trying to meet increasing demands while struggling with inadequate staffing, outdated equipment and a lack of leadership that has contributed to inconsistencies in processes.

“The 2016-2017 Tuolumne County Grand Jury investigated the Tuolumne County Information Technology Department. The Grand Jury was terrified,” the report stated. “Security, policy and procedures, training, and project management need to take more prominence in the IT Department and throughout Tuolumne County.”

According to the report, the department had 32 employees in 2008 compared to 17 now due to budgetary problems caused by the economic downturn that led to cuts in all county departments.

The report also stated there are serious security threats throughout the county’s fleet of IT devices, and the department’s staff lacks training in the current standards for dealing with security incidents.

County servers and other IT equipment are also stored in facilities that lack security cameras and are equipped with active overhead sprinklers that could cause irreparable harm if they were to be set off.

Among the reports 62 findings and 53 recommendations is the reinstatement of multiple positions, including the IT director, something that was on the Board of Supervisors’ shortlist of high priority positions this year but was not included in the 2017-18 fiscal year recommended budget due to a lack of funds.

The county eliminated more than 14 positions, including laying off three people, in order to balance the budget for the fiscal year that started July 1 and runs through June 30, 2018.

District 5 Supervisor Karl Rodefer said the board and county staff are well aware of the problems with IT services, but blamed a lack of funding for the slow progress on improvement.

“They did a very good job and benefit to the county by identifying some shortcomings and actually some creative ways to deal with that, so that aspect of this grand jury I thought was exceptional,” said Rodefer. “By the same token, we have to address those recommendations with limited resources. It’s going to take us awhile to work our way through all of that stuff.”

Deputy County Administrator Daniel Richardson, who oversees the IT Department, could not be reached for comment because he’s on vacation until next week.

Library
The county should look at increasing the sales tax and/or property tax in order to supplement the budget for the library system that’s currently underfunded, according to the report.

A study of the potential tax increase should be completed by the end of the year to give enough time for putting the issue on the June 2018 election ballot, the report stated, adding that the additional funds should be used to hire a director of library services with a master’s degree in library science who would report directly to the county administrator.

The position has remained vacant since September 2010 due to budget cuts, while staff has also been reduced, hours of operation have been cut, branches have shuttered and library cardholders have increased from 27,664 to 32,372 in 2015-16.

A recommended county budget for the 2017-18 fiscal year that was approved by the board last month includes money for hiring a similar head librarian position, though the county-operated libraries would see reduced funding for new books, reductions to the bookmobiles schedule, and cuts to relief positions.

Many of the library employees interviewed by the jury admitted to being overworked and spread thin, according to the report.


Fire Department and Dispatch
Having the same person serving as both the chief of the Tuolumne County Fire Department and Cal Fire’s Tuolumne-Calaveras Unit may represent a conflict of interest, the report stated.

The county pays Cal Fire for dispatch services, emergency fire protection, emergency response, basic life support and extended fire protection services under a three-year contract not to exceed $12 million.

Josh White serves the dual role of Tuolumne County Fire chief and Cal Fire Tuolumne-Calaveras Unit chief.

While the report stated that having one person fill both positions provides representation for the county at the state level and keep’s the county up to speed on state protocols, some people interviewed by the jury found it to be a conflict of interest.

A conflict of interest falls under California Government Code 1090, which states:

“Members of the Legislature, state, county, district, judicial district, and city officers or employees shall not be financially interested in any contract made by them in their official capacity, or by any body or board of which they are members. Nor shall state, county, district, judicial district, and city officers or employees be purchasers at any sale or vendors at any purchase made by them in their official capacity.”

The jury has asked for an explanation for why it’s not a conflict of interest to have the same person serve in both roles “while being paid by both the county and the state,” which White said wasn’t factually accurate because he’s only paid by the state.

White further stated being paid by the state doesn’t affect his decision making on matters affecting the county, nor does he own or have any connections to any enterprises that do business with the agency.

“I don’t want to get into my opinions and feelings, but I think you can look at it from a pragmatic approach as a consolidation of services,” White said. “That’s good government. Instead of having 20 fire chiefs, wouldn’t it be better to have one?”

The report also recommended relocating some fire equipment and personnel, adding ambulance stations in areas to improve response times for emergencies, and establish a multi-agency dispatch center that’s been planned since 2010 on South Forest Road in Sonora to consolidate existing dispatch centers operated independently by the Sonora Police Department, Tuolumne County Sheriff’s Office, Cal Fire in San Andreas and California Highway Patrol in Merced.

In March, the county hired Matrix Consulting Group to perform an independent study for $69,000 of the county’s fire and ambulance systems. A similar study completed years ago by county officials in coordination with local fire chiefs recommended consolidation as a possible way to improve service and efficiency.

“I think this is going to be nice and clean and transparent by having an outside entity handle the study,” said White.

Groveland Community Services District
The Groveland Community Services District Board of Directors violated the Ralph M. Brown Act twice in 2016 by having discussions about privatization that weren’t included on the agendas for two separate meetings.

Due to financial constraints, the GCSD board began looking into the idea of possibly being purchased by California American Water, a private water company based in Southern California.

Published agendas for June 13, 2016, and July 11, 2016, did not include any notice about exploring the possibility of privatization, but the jury reviewed audio recordings of the meetings and determined those discussions took place in violation of the Brown Act.

The jury recommended training in the Brown Act for new and returning directors and forming an ad hoc committee for new issues such as privatization. It also recommended training in the 1913 Raker Act that created Hetch Hetchy Reservoir and the district’s water supply, which it purchases from the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission.

Board of Supervisors
For the first time in 10 years, the jury investigated the county Board of Supervisors and determined members should give themselves a raise.

The board has not accepted a pay raise since 2006, according to the report. A 2015 compensation study of all county positions determined each supervisor’s annual salary of $39,814 was about 10 percent lower than the average for supervisors of similar counties.

A raise, the report argued, would make the job more financially attractive to future potential supervisors. Those who didn’t want to accept the raise could opt to return all or part of their salary to the county.

The board rejected a 14.5-percent raise in July 2016, followed by a 2-percent increase the next month.

Supervisors often work between 40 to 60 hours per week and play a key role in bridging the gap between the county and state or federal representatives, according to the jury.

Other recommendations for the board included reviewing the effectiveness of the existing structure for committees and commissions, as well as hiring assistants to help the supervisors better manage all of their responsibilities.

Tuolumne County Jail
No annual Grand Jury report would be complete without a scathing review of deteriorating conditions at the county jail on Yaney Avenue.

This year’s report suggested some conditions are so poor at the jail that they should be addressed before the opening of a new, $40 million facility that’s scheduled to begin construction later this year and take 18 months to complete.

One of the report’s nastier findings was that leakage from sewer pipes was being funneled by tarps into garbage cans with no lids. The report also stated that there were plumbing issues throughout the building and raw sewage may seep into the hallways adjacent to the kitchen when the system gets backed up.

Other health and safety concerns that jury stated should be addressed immediately included a lack of windows and airflow in the garage where inmates are transported to and from the jail, new ABS pipes used to replace cast-iron sewer pipes were plastic and flammable, the garbage cans used to capture leaking sewage were flammable, warning labels were missing from electronic panels in the basement, and equipment stored at the bottom of the stairwell next to a cell block was blocking a fire evacuation route.

The report also stated the jail was understaffed by two officers and recommended the creation of a recruitment plan for the positions.

On a positive note, the report commended the jail for its inmate work-crew program for men and nursery program for women.

Sheriff Jim Mele could not be reached for comment Thursday.

The only recommendation the jury made in regard to Sierra Conservation Center in Jamestown was to establish an action plan for correcting 25 issues with facilities identified by the 2016 Sierra Conservation Center Environmental Health Survey that have yet to be addressed.

Although the jury didn’t formally investigate the Mother Lode Regional Juvenile Detention Facility, the report described it as “a welcome and necessary addition to the Tuolumne County Juvenile Justice System.”
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